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March 16, 2010 
 

NOTICE OF SPECIAL COMMISSION SESSION 
 
 Notice is hereby given that the Health Services Cost Review Commission will 
be holding a special session on April 6, 2010 from 9:00 a.m. – 11:30 a.m. for the 
purpose of reconsidering action taken by the Commission on March 3, 2010.  The 
issue to be addressed at the special session will be:  how should the Commission fund 
any residual budget cuts following the adoption of the Fiscal Year 2011 Update 
Factor. 
 
 Any person or entity desiring to comment on this issue may submit written 
comments to the Commission’s office by March 26, 2010.  The Commission will 
also entertain comments relating to the above issue during the Special Commission 
Session.  Any written comments should be addressed to:  Dennis Phelps, Associate 
Director, Audit and Compliance, Health Services Cost Review Commission, 4160 
Patterson Avenue, Baltimore, MD  21215. 
 
 The Commission will allow for a full discussion of the issue at the special 
session in light of the comments received before making a decision. 
 
 
 

     HEALTH SERVICES COST REVIEW COMMISSION 
 
 
 

 
*Written comments attached 













Hal Cohen, Inc. 
Health Care Consulting 
17 Warren Road, 13B 

Baltimore, Maryland 21208 
(410) 602-1696; Fax (410) 602-1678; e-mail JandHCohen@aol.com 

 
March 26, 2010 
      Via e-mail 
Dennis Phelps 
Associate Director, Audit and Compliance 
Health Services Cost Review Commission 
4160 Patterson Avenue 
Baltimore, MD 21215 

Re: Special Session on funding of residual budget cuts 
 

Dear Dennis: 
 
I am writing this letter on behalf of CareFirst Blue Cross Blue Shield and Kaiser 
Permanente.  However, as discussed by both Commissioners and myself, the levies being 
discussed that would be allocated to CareFirst and Kaiser Permanente would actually be 
paid by their members.  In the case of CareFirst, over half the levy would be directly paid 
by its ASO (non-risk) accounts through higher hospital payment rates.  Others would pay, 
eventually, through higher premiums. 
 
The issue before the Commission is what percent of the residual budget cuts should be 
borne by hospitals and what percent should be borne by payers and their members.  The 
hospitals have asked that the full 100% be borne by the insurers and their members.  The 
payers have never suggested that 100% be borne by the hospitals.  Rather, they have 
suggested that the dollars be split 50/50 between hospitals and payers/patients.  CareFirst 
and Kaiser Permanente repeat the call for a 50/50 split.  That 50/50 split can either be 
done prospectively for the “residual budget cuts following the adoption of the Fiscal Year 
2011 Update Factor” as noted in the Notice of the Special Commission Session (the 
position supported by CareFirst and Kaiser Permanente) or it can be done 50/50 over the 
sum of the budget cuts for FY 2010 and FY 2011 as approved by the HSCRC at its 
March 3, 2010 regular session. 
 
The amount of the residual budget cuts for FY 2011 is unknown because it depends on 
the Commission’s decision regarding the update for the next rate year and the increase in 
rates associated with rising uncompensated care.  However, for convenience the full 
budget savings amount of $123,000,000 has been used in most correspondence and 
examples.  We follow that precedent.    
 
Given that hospital revenue is approximately $13 billion, one half of $123 million 
represents less than 0.5% of hospital revenue.  Asking hospitals to absorb 0.5% as their 
share of responding to the current budget crisis is very low and, as John Folkemer of 



Medicaid has noted, is much less than the other segments of the provider community 
have to absorb.   
 
CareFirst and Kaiser Permanente believe strongly that the hospitals need to absorb a 
decent share of the budget savings.  Unless the hospitals have significant “skin in the 
game” they will have no incentive whatever to bring their considerable political strength 
in Annapolis to fight for reducing such budget shortfalls over the next few years.  All we 
have seen suggests that the budget crisis is not a one-time or, counting last year, a two-
time happening.  The Commission should make a policy decision to fund any future 
residual budget cuts equitably between hospitals and payers (50/50) so long as such cuts 
continue to occur.  Most importantly, health insurance is increasingly unaffordable and it 
is inappropriate to have the full effect of the budget cuts increase hospital charges.  The 
hospitals’ proposal would cause hospital rates to increase by about 1.1%.   
 
In correspondence and testimony before the legislature, hospitals have argued that the 
50% funding proposal will: 

1. Lead hospitals to cut approximately 1,000 jobs.   
2. Reduce federal funding and therefore result in more job loss. 
3. Only reduce the waiver test on a temporary basis by less than 1%. 
4. Be temporary in nature and go out of rates when the budget crisis is past. 
5. Impact hospitals which are currently experiencing margins of approximately 

1%, unlike the health insurance industry. 
6. The recent snow storms have had a negative effect on Maryland’s hospitals. 
7. In other states the impact of Medicaid cuts are usually passed on to private 

payers. 
8. The HSCRC’s 50% proposal could result in the closure of vulnerable 

hospitals, with Prince George’s and Bon Secours being mentioned. 
 
This letter only briefly responds to these points.  I may well comment further at the 
public hearing. 
 

1. Lead hospitals to cut approximately 1,000 jobs.   
The hospitals are acting as if the only way to respond to the unfunded assessment is to 
cut the number of jobs.  According to the AHA, the average cost per employee at a 
Maryland hospital was $69,980 in 2008.  Clearly, it will be more than that in 2011, in 
excess of $72,000.  Thus, cutting 1,000 average jobs would save much more than the 
$61,500,000 in savings assigned to hospitals.  Throughout the economy, workers are 
taking pay cuts to absorb the increase in their health insurance premiums.  The 
hospitals’ proposal is tantamount to saying all the burden should be borne by workers 
who have health insurance but do not work in hospitals.  (Baltimore City is proposing 
to have its employees pay part of their drug premiums as a way to avoid 350 layoffs.  
Baltimore Sun, March 20, p.3.)  There are various other ways for hospitals to save 
money.  See discussion of point 5, below. 
 
2. Reduce federal funding and therefore result in more job loss. 



Maryland has a very favorable Federal Waiver.  But to get any federal dollars, 
Marylanders have to spend more money.  Health insurance is unaffordable to 
Marylanders and the Commission should not act so as to increase federal dollars at 
the expense of insured or charge paying Marylanders.   

 
3. Only reduce the waiver test on a temporary basis by less than 1%. 
CareFirst and Kaiser Permanente believe the waiver is an excellent deal for 
Marylanders, but maximizing federal dollars is not the purpose.  Having uniform 
incentives and equitable payment for reasonable costs is the purpose.  (Hospitals 
continue to say that the effect on other payers is less than 1%, but in fact, it is more 
than 1% because none of the $123 million can be paid for by state Medicaid dollars 
and the need to mark up the needed dollars for uncompensated care and Commission 
approved discounts.) 

 
4. Be temporary in nature and go out of rates when the budget crisis is past. 
Yes, this is temporary, though we do not know how long it will last.  The temporary 
nature of the problem argues as much for hospitals paying a share temporarily as for 
payers, their members and patients, paying a share temporarily.  It is of interest that 
the hospitals suggest they will reply to this temporary burden by cutting jobs not by 
short term adjustments. 

 
5. Impact hospitals which are currently experiencing margins of approximately 1%, 

unlike the health insurance industry. 
Hospitals claim that their total operating margins are approximately 1%.  That may 
well be the case. They also note that the Commission has a target of 2.75% operating 
margins.  Interestingly, the hospitals never mention that the Commission also has a 
cost target of being 3-6% below the nation.  The current estimate is that hospital costs 
in Maryland are at the national average.  Profits are to be earned not granted – 
otherwise we just have cost based reimbursement and no incentive for efficiency.  If 
Maryland hospital costs were only 3% below the nation (well above what we have 
suggested as the appropriate target), at current revenues hospital profits would be 4%.  
Clearly, there is plenty of margin for hospital cost reductions.  Further, there has been 
reference to high profit margins for health insurance companies, though national 
insurance company margins are irrelevant.  For example, the underwriting gain (loss) 
for CareFirst for 2008 was (0.3) and for 2009 was 0.1% with a two year loss of 0.1%.  
Over half of CareFirst’s business is ASO which means they would immediately 
realize the 1.1% increase in hospital charges.  In respect to the CareFirst’s Fully 
Insured Business, their premiums have been set for the next year , so that the 
immediate impact of the recommended increase would further reduce the above 
mentioned margins and over time factor into account premiums further impacting the 
issue around affordability.    

 
6. The recent snow storms have had a negative effect on Maryland’s hospitals. 
The state is actually seeking federal dollars under the stimulus bill to finance hospital 
snow related losses.  However, all sorts of businesses suffered losses from the snow 
including governments who had to pay for the clean up and who, like other 



businesses that still provide insurance, would be assessed their share of all the costs 
of the budget shortfall under the hospitals’ request. 

 
7. In other states the impact of Medicaid cuts are usually passed on to private payers. 
The intent of the waiver is not to produce the same lack of fiscal constraint that 
occurs in many other hospital markets resulting in overly high costs.  Further, 
nationally many hospitals, especially independent hospitals in relatively competitive 
markets are unable to shift their government shortfalls – at least not totally.  For 
example, many such hospitals have negative operating profits, the vast bulk of 
hospitals nationally are not investment grade and several such hospitals are going into 
bankruptcy.   

 
8. The HSCRC’s 50% proposal could result in the closure of vulnerable hospitals, 

with Prince George’s and Bon Secours being mentioned. 
The small share of the burden, which is based on revenue and not on Medicaid share, 
will not cause the closure of either Prince George’s or Bon Secours hospitals.  The 
Commission and the State and Local governments have given tens of millions of 
dollars over the years to both hospitals – which, I am sure, would have been closed 
long ago were it not for the waiver – and to threaten the HSCRC with causing their 
closure is disingenuous.   

 
Thank you for your consideration.  I look forward to testifying and answering any 
questions regarding this issue at the hearing on March 26. 
 
 
Yours truly, 
 
 
 
Hal Cohen 
Consultant 
 
 
Cc:  Bob Murray 
 John Hamper 
 Debra Collins 
 Laurie Kuiper 
 Jessica Boutin 
 Jack Keane 
 



 
 
 
March 26, 2010 
 
Donald A. Young, M.D. 
Chairman 
Health Services Cost Review Commission 
4160 Patterson Avenue 
Baltimore, Maryland 21215-2299 
 
Dear Dr. Young: 
 
Calvert Memorial Hospital appreciates the Health Services Cost Review Commission’s 
(HSCRC) willingness to revisit its March 3 policy decision and urges the Commission to 
reconsider its stated preference for implementing the proposed $123 million in hospital 
Medicaid budget cuts.  As you know, there is widespread agreement among hospitals, 
payers, the Administration and the HSCRC that an assessment is the most efficient way 
to address the state’s current budget shortfall.  At issue is how to apply the assessment. 
 
At your March 3 meeting, the Commission stated its preference to build half of the 
assessment into rates and to have hospitals remit the other half back to the state.  
Hospitals strongly urge the Commission, for this FY 2011 assessment, to build all of the 
needed Medicaid assessment into hospital rates.  The reasons: 
 

• Any rate increase would be temporary.  Hospital rates would only increase 
until the Medicaid savings target is achieved.  Rates would then be adjusted 
downward accordingly. 

 
• It takes best advantage of federal funds.  Of the $123 million increase in rates, 

about $60 million would be paid for by the federal government.  The federal 
Medicare program would absorb about $47 million of the increase, and the federal 
government’s share of Medicaid would absorb about $13 million of the increase.  
At a time when state dollars are dear, we shouldn’t leave federal dollars on the 
table. 

 
• It saves jobs and protects access to care at a time when hospitals’ financial 

condition is poor.  Placing a portion of the assessment, at this time, on hospitals 
jeopardizes jobs across the state because the current condition of Maryland 
hospitals’ finances is so serious.  As some of the largest employers in the state, 
Maryland hospitals employ 88,000 people with payroll and benefits of nearly $5 
billion annually.  Every hospital job in Maryland creates two additional jobs in the 
state, for a total contribution of $24 billion in hospital-related economic activity in 
Maryland.  But that economic activity is jeopardized by hospitals’ poor financial 
condition. The projected average operating margin for the fiscal year ending June 
30, 2010 for the hospital field is 1 percent, well below the 2.75 percent operating 



margin target set by the HSCRC to ensure hospitals can adequately meet the 
needs of their patients and communities. This year’s Commission-approved 1.77 
percent update, once $100 million in averted uncompensated care hospital cuts 
and $27 million in Board of Public Works hospital cuts are taken into account, 
translated into only an effective 0.8 percent rate increase for hospitals.  This is 
well below the actual rate of inflation and has squeezed hospital finances 
considerably.  Recent snowstorm costs to hospitals across the state – which total 
over $60 million – have added to the financial difficulties.  Some, but only a small 
portion, of those losses may be reimbursed through federal disaster relief funds, 
but that won’t occur for the next twelve to eighteen months.  Given these current 
financial challenges, hospitals have few choices but to address a potential cut of 
this magnitude through job losses. So far this year, many hospitals curtailed hiring 
and froze wages.  If half the assessment is placed on hospitals, this would 
translate into some 900-1,200 jobs likely lost across the state.  And any hospital 
assessment is an even greater burden for our most vulnerable hospitals and 
systems, like Dimensions Healthcare System and Bons Secours Baltimore Health 
System, that serve large numbers of low income Medicaid patients and for whom 
the assessment would have an even greater impact. 

 
Hospitals are willing to help hold the state harmless for its share of the impact of any rate 
increase due to the assessment on the Medicaid program.  But because of the impact of an 
assessment and other HSCRC policy decisions on jobs and the economy, now is not the 
time to have hospitals absorb a $61 million cut, which alone is equivalent to a hospital 
update reduction of 0.5 percentage points.  This, on the heels of insurance companies’ 
proposal to freeze the FY2011 update for hospitals, is neither reasonable nor sensible. 
 
We strongly urge the Commission to revise its March 3 decision by building all of the 
needed assessment this year into rates. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
JAMES J. XINIS 
President & CEO 
 























Health Care for All! 
Maryland Citizens’ Health Initiative 

2600 St. Paul Street 
Baltimore, MD 21218 

(410) 235-9000 (voice) ~~ (410) 235-8963 (fax) 
glenn@healthcareforall.com (e-mail)  http://www.healthcareforall.com 

 
 

Statement of Glenn E. Schneider, Member, Board of Directors 

to the Maryland Health Services Cost Review Commission 

March 26, 2010 

 

On proposals to fund residual budget cuts to hospitals 

 

The Maryland Health Care for All! Coalition is made up of 1,200 health care, business, faith, labor, and 
community groups from around the state that have endorsed the Initiative’s Health Care for All Plan.  Our 
Coalition strongly believes that all Marylanders should have access to quality, and affordable health care.    
 
Over the past ten years, thousands of citizens have testified at our numerous public town meetings.  
Groups representing key interests in the state, including advocates for mental health, disabilities, children, 
health centers, the poor, and substance abuse treatment have provided input.  And leaders from the 
business, labor, government and the health care community have told us what they need.  Our input today 
is based on what we’ve heard from thousands of organizations, representing hundreds of thousands of 
Marylanders. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to comment on how the Commission should fund residual budget cuts that 
impact hospitals.  As we understand it, the Commission has outlined the following proposals: 
 
I. Imposition of Medicaid Day Limits 
We oppose this proposal.  Day limits were meant to be a short-term cost cutting mechanism.  MHA 
made it a legislative priority in 2008 to end day limits.  The Commission’s own study found that while 
saving Medicaid money, imposition of day limits also increased the amount of uncompensated care AND 
presented a short-term cash-flow problem for the hospital system.  Like the Commission, we care about 
the financial stability of Maryland hospitals and for that reason alone, we oppose day limits. 
 
II. Add 100% of cuts to hospital rates 
We oppose this proposal.  The Commission estimates that passing along cuts of this magnitude via the 
hospital rate setting process would add $200 to each hospital admission.  Holding the hospitals 
“harmless,” in this case, means that substantial new costs will be passed along solely to those who 
purchase and use insurance (e.g., employers, employees, and their families).  Given the tough economic 
times, this additional tax will make premiums more expensive, will drive deductibles higher, will push 
employers to reduce services or drop coverage all-together, and will increase the ranks of the uninsured.  
In the absence of its effects on health coverage, adding costs of this nature may force an employer to 
eliminate jobs or reduce wages.  Given exciting developments on the national front, this is not the time to 
increase the number of uninsured people in Maryland.  
 
III. Assess hospitals for the entire amount 
We oppose this proposal.  If the Commission could guarantee that assessing hospitals for the entire 
amount of cuts would not effect the quality of care provided, appropriate staffing, and financial stability 
of the system, we would be all for this method.  But we do not think that is likely.  Absorbing $123 
million in cuts will not be easy to do no matter who/what entity takes on that burden.     
 



IV.  Share the cost of cuts 50/50 (patients/hospitals) 
We support this approach with reservations.  While we regret that the Governor and Maryland General 
Assembly found it necessary to cut health care in order to balance the budget, we think that the 
Commission should do its best to fairly distribute the impact of those cuts.  In order to preserve both the 
quality and the affordability of our health care system, sharing the costs 50/50 with hospitals is likely the 
best possible approach.  However, if the Commission could show that hospitals could take on more of the 
burden without impacting the quality of care provided, appropriate staffing, and financial stability of the 
system, we’d support a 60/40 split or some other split where hospitals take on more of the costs than 
patients.    
 
As you consider our comments please know that we value our partnership with Maryland hospitals.  In 
recent years, we have worked closely with the Maryland Hospital Association (MHA) and its members to 
increase access to health care.  Working hand-in-hand with our Coalition members, MHA, and others, we 
have successfully advocated for laws that expanded health care coverage in Maryland to over 100,000 
uninsured Marylanders, bringing Maryland from 44th in the nation in health care for adults to 16th. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to present our written comments to the Commission.  And thank you for all 
you do to keep Maryland healthy.   
 











Proposed $123 Million Reduction 
To Medicaid Hospital Payments 

 
April 6th Public Hearing 
Discussion Questions 

 
 

1. Who are the top five (5) commercial health insurance companies doing business in 
Maryland based on health care premiums generated in Maryland? 

 
• Are they for-profit or non-profit organizations? 
• Are their headquarters in Maryland or some other state? 
• If for-profit, who benefits from their annual profits (is it shareholders, executives, 

the public, etc)? 
• What are their operating and total profit margins for the past 3 years? 
• Is it likely that local company executives have stock options tied to share 

price/profitability? 
 

2. For the top five (5) commercial insurers, how much have they raised premiums in 
Maryland’s large group, small group and individual insurance markets (on average) 
over the past three (3) years? 

 
• How do these premium increases compare to the average annual rate increases 

granted to Maryland hospitals by the HSCRC? 
• Is there a relationship between hospital rate increases and insurance premium 

rate increases? 
• If the premium increases are large, how are they justified? 

 
3. If the $123 million Medicaid cut is included in rates, how will it impact: 
 

• Commercial insurance premiums 
• Commercial insurance company profit margins 
• Jobs in Maryland 
• The Medicare Waiver 
 

4. If the $123 cut is not included in rates, how will it impact: 
 

• Hospital profit margins 
• Jobs in Maryland 

 
5. How much money did Maryland hospitals lose due to the snow storms in December 

and February? 
 

• Will any of these losses be recovered in rates or through federal disaster relief? 
 



April 6th Public Hearing 
Discussion Questions 
Page 2 
 
 

6. Is it true that major insurance companies operating in Maryland are planning to deny 
claims/days of care during the storms due to a lack of medical necessity (since 
hospitals could not discharge patients due to the extraordinary amounts of snow)? 

 
• If this is true, it is very unfair to hospitals and the HSCRC should take a position on 

this issue and communicate it to the Maryland Insurance Commissioner. How 
would the MIA likely react to appeals related to such denials? 

 
• The insurance companies should explain their position to the HSCRC on this 

issue. 
 
 
Requested by Commissioner Hall on March 30, 2010 
 
 
 


